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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, May 12, 2015.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Carol Griffin, Vice Chair, David Cappello (arrived 7:45pm), Joseph Gentile, Tom Armstrong and Alternate Audrey Vicino.  Absent were Marianne Clark, Peter Mahoney, and Alternate Elaine Primeau.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:30pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve the minutes of the March 31, 2015, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4768 -
Robert Thavenius, owner, The Bee’s Knees, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 29 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500029, in an NB Zone

Heather Beaghen was present.

Mr. Kushner noted that the proposed sign meets the Zoning Requirements.  He added that any external lighting should be shielded to avoid glare.   
Ms. Beaghen indicated that a licensed lighting contractor is preparing a lighting plan for the site and will also take care of the lighting for the sign.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Ms. Beaghen indicated that the inset drawing showing the sign is not to scale.
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Ms. Beaghen confirmed that plantings would be installed to hide the ground lighting.  She added that landscaping design will be finalized once the new driveway is installed and the sign is located.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Ms. Beaghen explained that the site will be connecting to gas soon and noted that the detached sign would be located outside of all the CNG access points and further back than 8 feet.  She noted that she has been working with the State DOT; the sign placement will be determined by the utility placements and the final driveway cut.  She noted that the sign could be 5-feet tall (the rendering shows 5’ 1”).  
There being no further input, the hearing for App. #4768 was closed.
App. #4769 -
Nicholas and Lisa Seminara, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit pool in the ridgeline setback, 
605 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090605, in an RU2A Zone

Present were Nicholas Seminara, owner, and John Stewart, LA, CR3 Associates.

Nicholas Seminara displayed a PowerPoint presentation for the Commission showing views of his property from many locations (Fisher Meadows, Waterville Road, etc.).  He noted that there is zero visual impact.  A hardcopy of his presentation was also submitted to the Commission.  He noted that his request is to build an in-ground pool within the ridgeline setback; the middle of the pool would exist approximately 90 feet from the ridgeline.  He noted that his house is quite a distance from the ridge and added that even the houses with pools located closer to the ridge cannot really be seen from below.  He indicated that there is one tree that needs to be removed for pool installation; he noted that an arborist indicated that the tree is sick.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that the tree proposed to be removed for the pool doesn’t look leaning or sick.  She noted that not being able to see things is one of the goals of the Ridgeline Protection Regulations but noted that the main reason is to protect the integrity of the trap rock. 
Mr. Seminara indicated that he doesn’t think the tree looks sick either but explained that this is what his tree man told him.  He added that pool installation will disrupt the roots of this tree causing it to lean further, creating a dangerous situation.   
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Seminara confirmed that the tree’s roots would be removed.  He explained that if rock is hit during pool installation it would be removed.  He added that his proposed pool location is 90 feet back from the ridgeline and noted that there are many existing pools in this area much closer to the ridgeline.  He noted that his site was excavated/disturbed 25 years ago when the house was built.    
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Seminara indicated that the house does not have a basement.
John Stewart addressed the aforementioned tree and explained that a letter could be requested from the arborist who recommended that the tree be taken down.  He explained that the tree is located next to where the pool would be located; digging only needs to be to the depth underneath the pavement surrounding the pool.  He indicated that the entire tree does not need to be dug out.   Mr. Stewart noted that the subject tree is not part of the tree line seen along the ridge; he added that the Town has inspected the site and has indicated that taking down this tree would not affect visuals of this site from other locations (as shown in the photos provided).  
Mr. Stewart addressed pool installation and noted that digging would take place first to assess the situation (rock, boulders, etc).   He noted that there is no ledge in the surrounding area where excavation was done for the house.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Seminara commented that the pool depth is 3.6 feet on the side closest to the patio; the pool will be 7 feet deep.  He noted that excavation will have to be deeper than 7 feet, as a half of foot of stone is put in, the concrete, then the pool. 
Mr. Stewart explained that if a large rock/boulder is hit during excavation the contractor has equipment that can rotate the rock up and around and design/fit a pool in and around the rock.  He noted that this same scenario occurred at the other end of Deercliff Road.  He explained that no blasting is proposed but noted that if blasting is needed/proposed, the applicant would have to come back to the Commission. 
Mr. Kushner explained that in the context of projects that the Commission has seen, not all areas of the ridgeline are created equal; some areas may be more valuable than others.  He further explained that the State Statute that allowed the adoption of the Ridgeline Regulations refers to preservation of trap rock, a unique geologic feature.  He noted that the view of a proposal from below and the aesthetics is really a secondary review/concern but added that the true reason for the Regulation is to protect the trap rock. He commented that the scope of the project is also considered and noted that the Commission has approved the construction of many houses within the ridgeline setback area.  He indicated that most of the pools proposed have been approved and some have been much closer to the ridge.  He concluded by noting that the subject proposal is relatively modest and the subject site was altered and the house was built in the 1990s prior to the adoption of the Ridgeline Regulations in 2000.   
Ms. Keith conveyed her understanding that one tree needs to come down and asked that a tree be planted somewhere to replace it.  
Mr. Seminara noted his agreement to plant a replacement tree but noted his preference to plant it somewhere other than the pool location.  Ms. Keith noted her agreement.
Mr. Armstrong and Mrs. Griffin noted their concerns with blasting.  Mr. Armstrong noted that if an approval was granted and blasting was required that he would want to make sure that safeguards were taken.  Mrs. Griffin indicated that she is against blasting, as that destroys the under layer of rock.  
Mr. Kushner commented that he believes the intention of the State Statute is to prevent significant compromises of the ridgeline (i.e., quarrying operations).  He added that the Statute was designed to permit small impacts but not create a no-build regulation.  

There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4769 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing.  
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

NEW APPLICATION
App. #4770 -
Two Fifty Five West Main LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to modify existing landscaping, 255 West Main Street, Parcel 4540255, in a CR Zone

Present were Jeff Gebrian, LA, CR3 Associates; and Howard Juster, owner.
Jeff Gebrian, representing the owner, explained that the proposal is a landscape enhancement and renovation to the portion of the site in front of Big Y, as the store cannot be seen very well from Route 44.  He noted that the existing trees would remain and explained that the proposal is to open up the area under the trees to create some visual depth and get a glimpse of the grocery store from Route 44.  He explained that the area to be modified is the east corner, located closest to Dakota Restaurant.  He noted that colorful plants and shrubs are proposed for visual appeal; the existing rocks would remain as part of the landscape.  He explained that if some trees are taken down they would be replaced with different types, such as pear or honey locust which permit more of a view.  He added that no screening will be removed for the parking area; most of the parking is 40 feet back from the road and 25 feet from the property line.  Mr. Gebrian noted that the landscape changes are proposed for this year and would provide a more colorful appearance.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Gebrian explained that there are 1 or 2 trees that he would like to replace with shade trees, if possible.  He noted that the proposed shade trees (pear and shad glow) are more colorful than what currently exists.  
Mr. Kushner noted his recollection is such that when the original grocery store (Finast) occupied the building and the addition was constructed that a row of trees was left to help screen the building from Route 44.  He added that as the site has evolved over time the Commission and Town have asked for landscaping enhancements along Route 44.  The red boulders on the site were purchased from Ensign Bickford.  He added that while the existing landscape mix is very interesting over time the plants have matured and moved beyond the original intention.  He explained that the subject landscape proposal intends to open the area up a bit.    

In response to Ms. Keith’s question about the request to lower the landscape berm in the corner, Mr. Kushner explained that he believes the original intention of the berm was to screen the building.  
Ms. Keith noted her understanding of the need for a “window” look but added that she would not like the area extended past what is shown on the drawings.   

Mr. Gebrian noted his understanding.
Mr. Armstrong noted his understanding of the wish to reduce the size of the berm.  He also noted his understanding of the wish to remove and replace the trees near the entrance and exit that are blocking the Big Y sign.  He added that he feels Big Y needs to change their cart system, as the hoods are blocking the signs more than the trees.  He commented that all the trees on the site are in good shape and that he doesn’t like to see nice trees cut down.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Gebrian explained that the existing trees will be trimmed to help open the area up but noted that a little bit of thinning would also help for views from across the road.  He added that plants generally do not fare well in islands.     
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Gebrian explained that the trees proposed to come down are 5 inch to 6 inch caliper conifers; conifers are not shade trees.

Mr. Kushner recommended, should the application be approved, that Mr. Gebrian be present to supervise the landscape project, trimming and cutting, and also to make final recommendations for plant/tree types.  He added that a written report could be requested at the job completion.  
Ms. Keith commented that before and after photos would be best.  
Dr. Gentile commented that he remembers the conifers that used to exist in front of the subject plaza but now there are mostly deciduous trees that are naked 6 months of the year.  He indicated his hope that when the proposed landscape project is done that the area isn’t wide open 6 months of the year.  
In response to Dr. Gentile’s comments, Mr. Gebrian explained that the area where the shade trees exist will not be touched.  
Mr. Kushner reported that it is his understanding that the Dakota restaurant site is under contract.  He noted that if the site was redeveloped and the existing building torn down, there would be a chance to study landscaping on both the Dakota site and where the area abuts Big Y.  
There were no further comments for App. #4770.

OTHER BUSINESS

Stratford Crossing Subdivision – request to modify Condition relating to landscaping requirements

Bill Ferrigno, Sunlight Construction, referenced a letter to the Commission from Attorney Robert Meyers, dated May 12, 2015, requesting a modification to the approval condition (#8) relating to landscape plan requirements.  He explained that although he was happy to provide tight controls in connection with landscaping and the approval condition requires a separate landscaping plan for each house, he added that this requirement is not typical for a single-family development.  He noted that the original submission package contains typical planting schemes/concept plans for the two different types of lots being developed (some larger more conventional lots and some smaller more cluster-size lots).  He clarified that his request is that the planting plans submitted with the application satisfy the landscape requirements such that a planting plan not be required for each lot.  Mr. Ferrigno concluded by noting that he will work with the Staff.

Ms. Keith commented that she feels the request is reasonable and straight forward and added that Mr. Meyers’ letter is detailed.    
The Commission unanimously agreed and reached a consensus in favor of the requested modification to Condition #8.  
Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider all the applications heard tonight.  Mrs. Griffin seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4768 -
Robert Thavenius, owner, The Bee’s Knees, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 29 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500029, in an NB Zone

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4768 subject to the following conditions:
1.
Ground-mounted lighting shall be shielded/screened to eliminate glare for motorists.


2.
Detached sign shall be installed behind the CNG gas line. 

The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.

App. #4769 -
Nicholas and Lisa Seminara, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit pool in the ridgeline setback, 

605 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090605, in an RU2A Zone

Mr. Armstrong indicated that App. #4769 meets the Special Exception criteria contained in the Ridgeline Regulations.  
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4769 subject to the following conditions:

1.
No blasting is permitted for pool construction. 


2.
A tree shall be planted within the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone boundaries (150 feet from the edge of cliff) to replace the tree proposed to come down for pool installation.  The location of the new tree is at the discretion of the property owners.

The motion, seconded by Dr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.

App. #4770 -
Two Fifty Five West Main LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to modify existing landscaping, 255 West Main Street, Parcel 4540255, in a CR Zone

Mrs. Griffin motioned to approve App. #4770 subject to the following conditions:
1.
CR3 Associates (Jeff Gebrian) shall be onsite during installation and modifications to the existing landscaping in front of Big Y.     

2. 
A written narrative report indicating entire plant list and asbuilt map shall be submitted to the Town upon completion of the landscaping project.
The motion, seconded by Dr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.

Public Meeting - 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development (POCD) update and review – Director of Planning

Steve Kushner, Director of Planning, presented a PowerPoint presentation in connection with the update to the Town’s Plan of Conservation and Development.  He explained that the Plan must be updated every 10 years in accordance with State law; the most current Plan is dated 2006.  He indicated that some of the topics to be covered include the need for affordable housing; the protection of public service in drinking and ground water supply; and the use of cluster developments.  He commented that the State Plan of Conservation and Development as well as CRCOG’s Regional Plan must also be considered when updating the Town’s Plan.  Other items to be considered include the physical, social, and economic governmental conditions and trends; energy efficient patterns of development; and the protection and preservation of agriculture.  He explained that while the State Statute indicates that the Commission should consider the economic impacts of projects, it is generally agreed that the Commission is not allowed to reject a specific proposal based solely on economics.  The Commission is permitted, on a global level, to consider all land uses and how they would affect the Town’s economy.  Mr. Kushner explained that the Zoning Regulations are one of the most significant tools that the Commission has to implement the Plan of Conservation and Development.  The Zoning Map, part of the Zoning Regulations, divides the Town into different districts allowing for commercial, industrial, and residential uses.  He noted that there are 4 residential zones and each zone allows a certain density.  He explained that Avon today has approximately 2,000 units of multi-family housing, such as apartments and condominiums.  He added that these projects are not readily apparent as they are tucked away in different locations and noted that it is important to maintain this ratio because not everyone wants to reside in a single-family home.  He indicated that economic diversity in housing must be promoted (i.e., housing for low and moderate incomes).  
Mr. Kushner addressed home construction in Avon noting that the 53-year average is approximately 81 houses per year.  He noted that there was significant growth in the 1960s, 1970s and 1980s.  He indicated that during 2007-2008 19 homes were constructed; 12 houses were built in 2008-2009; much fewer homes than during the previous decades.        
Mr. Kushner pointed out that there are many boards/maps displayed around the room, including maps from the first Plan done in 1956 which were hand drawn.  He noted that the 1956 maps can be found on the Town’s website (Planning Department page).  In 1956 the Town had a population of only a couple of thousand people; a blank slate.  He explained that the first official zoning map and zoning regulations were adopted in 1957 but noted that zoning resources were available in Avon as far back as the 1930s and 1940s.  He communicated that there are now over 7,000 parcels of land in Town.  The Plans following the 1956 Plan include 1968, 1979, 1991, and 2006, the current Plan.  The Plan presents a vision of the Town with respect to land use; the Plan identifies the most appropriate land use/recommendation for every single parcel.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that the Commission has adhered very well, throughout the past decades, to the recommendations contained in the Plan.  The Plan makes recommendations for extending and improving roads, sewers, public water, and sidewalks, based on both current and projected need.  He added that the population has not grown as much as was predicted 10 to 20 years ago and school enrollment is on the decline.  The Plan is divided into sections including demographics, land use, natural resources/open spaces and recreation, historic resources, housing diversity and density, public facilities and utilities, business and industry, and transportation.  He noted that the Plan contains recommendations that have resulted in the road network that exists today; a road called Northington Drive did not exist 15 years ago and much of the land on Huckleberry Hill Road (aside from the open space) was privately owned and largely undeveloped.  He commented that the last phase/link of Northington Drive was completed last year, connecting Northington Drive through the Found Land to Lofgren Road.  Mr. Kushner communicated that this type of road construction/connection is not random or by chance but, rather, occurs incrementally and according to a plan.  The Town is divided into different “neighborhoods” in the Plan and there are recommendations for each neighborhood.  
Mr. Kushner addressed Chapter 5, Open Space and Recreation, noting that open space is probably one of the least controversial aspects of the Plan; people generally agree that open space is a good thing.  He communicated that one of his proudest accomplishments over the last 20 years, with the help from the Avon Land Trust and other, is the creation of the large trail network that now exists in Town.  He explained that a concept/regulation known as “transfer of development rights” (TDR) was developed in 2006.  He further explained that implementation of TDR requires the identification of areas in Town that are worthy of preservation and also areas that are suitable for higher development density than would normally be allowed.  He indicated that the Commission has the authority, in connection with the TDR regulation, to award a higher density to a proposal/project located in an area that has been designated for higher density.  He explained that in order to earn the right for higher density, a developer must also partner with a private property owner who owns open space.  He noted that this scenario is a win/win for the Town, as open space is preserved but added that no applications for TDR have been submitted to date.  He indicated that ball fields were constructed on 17 acres of open space located next to the Landfill, in connection with the approval of the Buckingham Subdivision.  
Mr. Kushner addressed Chapter 7, Housing, noting that Avon has a reasonable diversity of single-family to multi-family dwellings.  In 1970 there were 2,200 single-family homes and 232 multi-family homes.  He noted that the percentages in 2000 and 2004 have remained steady with single-family dwellings at 72% and multi-family dwellings at 28%; he added that today’s percentages are very close to these figures.  He addressed Map #7, the “Buildout Analysis” explaining that this map studies all the remaining open parcels in Town.  Based on the Zoning Regulations, the Commission’s recommendations, and environmental constraints, projections are made about how many houses could be constructed.  Mr. Kushner noted that demographics and trends are also studied and pointed out that, over his career, the demand for house size has decreased.  He indicated that projected buildout for Avon is approximately 22,000; current population is approximately 19,000.  
Mr. Kushner addressed the Avon Center Study, adopted by the Commission in 2005.  This Study reviews 93 undeveloped acres located in Avon Park North owned by Ensign Bickford Realty.  He noted that Ensign Bickford stopped manufacturing in the 1960s and sold the Town Hall buildings to the Town.  In the 1970s Ensign Bickford created much of the infrastructure (Fisher Drive, Ensign Drive, Bickford Drive) that now exists in Avon Park North, home to an office/business park.  He explained that a mixed-use master plan was approved that calls for the creation of a new main street and approximately 600,000 square feet of small-scale commercial retail development and 300,000-500,000 residential units.  In 2011 Ensign Bickford presented a master plan to the Town and the aforementioned 93 was rezoned to a new zone called Avon Village Center (AVC).  
Mr. Kushner addressed the update to the Plan of Conservation and Development and explained that while the Planning and Zoning Commission plays a very important and integral part, the Town Council also has an important role especially capital projects involving sewer extensions, road improvements, etc.  
He explained that State law requires that the Plan balance the rights of individual private property owners.  He further explained that planning does not protect or guarantee no changes; on the contrary, planning recognizes that there will be change and the goal is to direct this change in a predictable and incremental manner.  He indicated that the Commission must keep in mind the needed balance between private property owners and the overall goals of the entire community/Town and the Commission.  Mr. Kushner clarified that while the Plan doesn’t have to encourage/permit the most aggressive use of a parcel but it must, by State law, allow some reasonable use of a property.  He added that the Plan also makes recommendations for properties that should be permanently preserved as open space.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that part of the Plan update process is to anticipate new trends and issues that are of interest today, such as the sidewalk system, bicycling, and walkability.  He added that solar energy, small wind turbines, and medical marijuana are some of the topics that are of interest right now and must be accommodated in the Regulations.  He commented that modifying the Regulations to support the few remaining farms in Town and encourage their preservation is probably a good idea.  He stated that the Town was awarded 3 STEAP Grants from the State to build/rebuild sidewalks along Route 44 from the Town Hall to Old Avon Village.  He added that a sidewalk project was just completed from Route 44 to Sperry Park, located on Simsbury Road (Route 10).  The funds from the last Grant will hopefully be used for sidewalks starting at Sperry Park and running north along Route 10 almost to the Simsbury Town line.                           
Bill Ferrigno thanked Mr. Kushner for his presentation and asked how the public could participate in the Plan update process.

Mr. Kushner explained that the update/review process for the Plan is long and will take place over the next 12 months.  He noted that each chapter will be reviewed, one by one, in public session; this will be done in connection with the Commission’s regularly scheduled meetings.  He added that information/agendas will be published on the Town website.  He explained that near the end of the review process a formal public hearing will be held.   An effort will be made to gain input from other Town Departments, Boards, and Agencies.
In response to questions from Susan Davey (audience member), Mr. Kushner confirmed that he knows the Planner in Simsbury very well and talks to him all the time.  He indicated that he has seen people using the sidewalks that were funded via State STEAP Grants.  He added that the newly constructed assisted living facility (117 Simsbury Road – located across from Riverdale Farms) is extending the sidewalk to Fisher Drive.  He noted that he drives Route 10 everyday and sees people crossing at the intersection of Fisher Drive and Route 10 and utilizing Rails to Trails.  
Ms. Keith noted that residents can contact the Commission via the Town website with any concerns, interests, suggestions they wish to pass along.  She commented that the chapters being reviewed could be listed on the agenda and posted on the website.  Mr. Kushner agreed.
Mr. Kushner explained that a Town-wide survey will also done, noting that specifics will be provided when more information is available.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that residents could play an active role in the Plan review/update in connection with the 16 neighborhood areas.  Residents could comment and/or make suggestions on any of the current Plan information (i.e., bicycles, sidewalks, trails, etc.) with regard to their specific neighborhood.  He noted that input from interested residents would be valuable to the Commission.  

Mr. Cappello commented that the Rails to Trails network and use is more complex now than it was during the last Plan update in 2006; he added that the upcoming review is a good opportunity to make the trail network a bigger part of the overall Plan.  

Chris Graesser (audience member) stated that she feels there are many people who would like to see corridors connecting trails for the entire Town, and not just in the Town Center.  She noted the importance for children to have safe methods to access the trails.  Mr. Cappello noted his agreement.   
Ms. Keith noted that Rails to Trails, in the beginning, was not generally very well received but confirmed that today it is viewed as a huge advantage by many homeowners.      
Mr. Kushner pointed out that anything new and different is tough.  Building sidewalks is difficult because private property owners are charged via Town Ordinance with maintaining sidewalks constructed in front of their house.  Achieving a balance is often quite difficult but the Town continues to try; it’s the seesaw principle.  
An unidentified male audience member commented that in order to get more input from neighborhoods, the meetings should take place in more local settings, perhaps at the schools rather than at the Town Hall. 
Mr. Cappello suggested that meetings could possibly be held at the High School cafeteria.

In response to a question from the audience, Mr. Kushner stated that a schedule has not yet been developed but indicated that between 8 and 10 meetings will take place over the next year.  He added that he believes the chapters will be reviewed in order.
Mr. Armstrong noted his concern with the increase in traffic on Routes 10 and 44.  He asked how plazas/parking lots along Route 44 could be connected to enhance traffic movement.  He noted that age trends in Town appear to be changing such that the population is getting older and asked if senior facilities are adequate.  Projections for the next Plan are for the next 10 years and beyond.  
Mr. Kushner commented that he believes the Town, in the next 10 to 20 years, is going to look very much like it does today but with a little more of everything that is already here (i.e., new roads, more open space, more houses, more retail).  He pointed out that you would still recognize Avon; it’s not going to be a dramatic change, as there isn’t that much undeveloped land left.  He noted that he remembers Avon in the 1970s and added that the Town looks and feels much the same as it did back then but there is more going on now.    
Mrs. Griffin commented that the center of Avon was very clear in the 1940s and 1950s; there was no question that the center was Main Street (Route 44).  She explained that years ago Route 44 was only 2 lanes wide and was the Town Center; all the activity was there.  When Route 44 was widened it became very difficult to cross the street and unsafe to ride a bicycle.  She indicated that Route 44 drastically changed Avon and wiped out the center.  
Mr. Kushner noted his understanding and agreement with Mrs. Griffin and added that the Town is trying to reclaim its center by creating an alternate main street.
Ms. Keith encouraged input from everyone, as everyone is affected by the Plan of Conservation and Development.  She noted that the Plan update process is significant and the Commission welcomes comments from the public.  
Mr. Kushner noted his agreement with Ms. Keith and welcomed any and all creative ideas/suggestions.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:50pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Linda Sadlon, Clerk 
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on May 12, 2015, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4768 -
Robert Thavenius, owner, The Bee’s Knees, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 29 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500029, in an NB Zone APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

App. #4769 -
Nicholas and Lisa Seminara, owners/applicants, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit pool in the ridgeline setback, 605 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090605, in an RU2A Zone APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

App. #4770 -
Two Fifty Five West Main LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to modify existing landscaping, 255 West Main Street, Parcel 4540255, in a CR Zone  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS

Dated at Avon this 13th day of May, 2015.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Keith, Chair    

Carol Griffin, Vice Chair           
